
Blanton v. City of North Las Vegas, Nev., 109 S.Ct. 1289 
(1989) held: 
 
[1]  In using the word "penalty" we do not refer solely to 
the maximum prison term authorized for a particular 
offense. A legislature's view of the seriousness of an 
offense also is reflected in the other penalties that it 
attaches to the offense. See United States v. Jenkins, 780 
F.2d 472, 474, and n. 3 (CA4), cert. denied 476 U.S. 1161, 
106 S.Ct. 2283. We thus examine "whether the length of the 
authorized prison term for the seriousness of other 
punishment is enough in itself to require a jury trial." 
Duncan, supra, 88 S.Ct. at 1453; see also Frank, 395 U.S. 
at 152, 89 S.Ct. at 1507 (three years' probation is not 
"onerous enough to make an otherwise petty offense 
'serious'").  Primary emphasis, however must be placed on 
the maximum authorized period of incarceration. Penalties 
such as probation, or a fine may engender "a significant 
infringement of personal freedom," id, at 151, 89 S.Ct. 
1506, but they cannot approximate in severity the loss of 
liberty that a prison term entails. Indeed, because 
incarceration is an "intrinsically different" form of 
punishment, Muniz v. Hoffman, 422 U.S. 454, 477, 95 S.Ct. 
2178, 2190 (1975), it is the most powerful indication 
whether an offense is "serious". 
 
[2,3]  Although we did not hold in Baldwin, that an offense 
carrying a maximum prison term of six months or less 
automatically qualifies as a "petty" offense, and decline 
to do so today, we do find it appropriate to presume for 
purposes of the Sixth Amendment that society views such an 
offense as "petty". A defendant is entitled to a jury trial 
in such circumstances only if he can demonstrate that any 
additional statutory penalties, viewed in conjunction with 
the maximum authorized period of incarceration, are so 
severe that they clearly reflect a legislative 
determination that the offense in question is a "serious" 
one. This standard, albeit somewhat imprecise, should 
ensure the availability of a jury trial in the rare 
situation where the legislature packs an offense it deems 
"serious" with onerous penalties that nontheless "do not 
puncture the 6-month incarceration line."  
Pursuant to FCA ß 454 the severity of the maximum potential 
penalty sufficiently reflects the legislature's 
determination that contempt for failure to pay support 
pursuant to court order is a serious offense for which a 
jury trial would be mandated pursuant to federal standards 



even if the attorney fees that could be assessed were less 
than $5000.00. 
U.S. v. Bencheck, 926 F.2d 1512 at 1518 (1991) held: 
 
[2]  . . . For example. the state may not circumvent the 
right to a jury trial by charging someone with a serious 
crime like murder, and then stipulate before trial that, if 
convicted, the accused will receive no more than six 
months. Such a tactic, if tried by the state, would run up 
against the policy that no single offense "can be deemed 
'petty' for purposes of right to trial by jury where 
imprisonment for more than six months is authorized" by the 
legislature. Baldwin, 399 U.S. at 69, 90 S.Ct. at 1888. Nor 
may the right to a jury trial be denied when the state 
files charges for petty offenses that individually do not 
carry a possibility of more than six months' incarceration, 
but carry "an [actual] aggregate potential of greater than 
six months' imprisonment". Haar, 708 F.2d at 1553. Finally, 
the presumption announced in Blanton, allows an accused to 
successfully claim the right to a jury trial in that "rare 
situation" where the offense or offenses are serious 
because of "onerous penalties that nontheless 'do not 
puncture the 6-month incarceration line'." . . . . 
Even if it is argued that this is a "civil" proceeding the 
litigant would still be entitled to a jury trial. As In Re 
Rosahn, supra, held that a litigant facing imprisonment in 
a civil proceeding was entitled to a public trial under the 
Fifth Amendment then a litigant facing a potential sentence 
that exceeds six months in jail or a $5,000.00 fine or both 
would be entitled to their Sixth Amendment right to a jury 
trial. 
It should be noted that if a litigant was charged with 
"criminal" contempt under Judiciary Law ß 751 his sentence 
could not exceed thirty days. Under a "civil" contempt 
proceeding the punishment is more sever than under a 
"criminal" contempt proceeding as the potential sentence 
can exceed six months in jail or a $5,000.00 fine or both. 
Yet, the court is willing to protect a criminal contemnor's 
constitutional rights to a public trial, etc. while at the 
same time refusing to protect a civil contemnor's 
constitutional rights. The judges are giving criminal 
contemnors more rights that civil contemnors even though 
both are entitled to all of their rights and civil 
contemnors face a more severe penalty. 
 
 
 



In Re Rosahn, 671 F.2d 690 at 695, 696, 697 (2nd Cir. 
1982): 
 
[9]  Another argument not raised below is that the contempt 
proceeding was conducted in a manner that violated her 
right to due process because a full adversary hearing was 
not held, no witnesses were called, she was not informed of 
her right to call witnesses, and she was not offered an 
opportunity to address the court before issuance of a CIVIL 
contempt order. . .  
 
[10]   . . . In In Re Oliver, 333 U.S. 257, 68 S.Ct. 499, 
(1948) which struck down a secret criminal contempt trial 
as violative of due process, the Supreme Court stressed 
that at the heart of due process clause is "[t]he 
traditional Anglo-American distrust for secret trials," 
which throughout history have been associated with 
"institutions [that] obviously symbolized a menace to 
liberty." Id. at 268-69, 68 S.Ct. at 505. 
 
"In view of this nation's historic distrust of secret 
proceedings [and] their inherent danger to freedom, . . . 
the guarantee [of public proceedings] has always been 
recognized as a safeguard against any attempt to employ our 
courts as instruments of persecution." Id. at 270, 273, 69 
S.Ct. at 507. 
 
The safeguard of open proceedings not only represents "an 
effective restraint on possible abuse of power," Id. . . ., 
but also reflects "the notion, deeply rooted in common law, 
'that justice must satisfy the appearance of justice.'" 
(Citations omitted) 
 
While the passages quoted from In re Oliver were written 
primarily with criminal trials in mind, it is significant 
that the contempt sentence overturned by the Oliver Court 
on the ground that the contempt proceeding below had been 
improperly closed to the public was a conditional jail 
sentence that would have terminated upon compliance with 
the trial court's order. Accordingly, the Oliver analysis 
was applied to invalidate a contempt sanction whose central 
characteristicóits conditional natureóis typical of a civil 
contempt.  . . .  . 
 
[11, 12]  The government argues that whatever may be the 
rule in a criminal contempt trial, there is no Fifth 
Amendment requirement that a civil contempt trial pursuant 
to 28 U.S.C. ß 1826 be held in public. We are unpersuaded 



by this distinction. As we noted in In re Bella, 518 F.2d 
955, 958-59 (2nd Cir. 1975): 
"Admittedly  . . . a proceeding [under ß 1826] is basically 
civil in nature 
 
The purpose of holding a witness in contempt is to coerce 
him to answer the grand jury's questions, not to punish him 
for reprehensible conduct. . . . Yet, the burden of 
imprisonment is just as great, regardless of what we call 
the order that imposed it. It is this fact that fosters the 
need for procedural protection." 
Given the burden that imprisonment imposes on an 
individual, a civil contempt trial that could result in an 
order of confinement carries with it the same concerns and 
purposes that lead to the requirement of a public trial in 
the criminal context, such as the need to assure 
accountability in the exercise of judicial and governmental 
power, the preservation of the appearance of fairness, and 
the  enhancement of the public's confidence in the judicial 
system. . . . 
 
[13]  Our conclusion that alleged civil contemnor's, like 
criminal contemnor's, have some right to a public 
proceeding is supported by and consistent with the trend in 
this and other Circuits to afford the same or similar 
procedural safeguards to persons charged with civil 
contempt as to those charged with criminal contempt. * * * 
We are satisfied that the protection against unnecessary 
secret proceedings extends beyond the criminal context.  
(One court has held that to comport with due process 
requirements certain quasi-judicial administrative 
proceedings "that involve important constitutional rights" 
must "be open to the press and the public." Fitzgerald v. 
Hampton, 467 F.2d 755, 763, 766 [D.C.Cir. 1972]) 
 
We hold, therefore, that Rosahn's due process rights were 
violated when the trial court ordered the entire contempt 
proceeding closed over her objection. We need not and do 
not decide whether the due process clause extends the same 
degree of protection to civil contemnor's who do not face 
imprisonment. 
 
In re Di Bella, 518 F.2d 955 (2nd Cir. 1975): 
 
In Argersinger v. Hamlin, 407 U.S. 25, 37, 92 S.Ct. 2006, 
the Court held that, absent a knowing and intelligent 
waiver, no person may be imprisoned for 'any' offense, 
whether classified as petty, misdemeanor, or felony, unless 



he is represented by counsel at his trial. The Circuits 
with the opportunity to do so have concluded that this 
right must be extended to contempt proceeding, be it civil 
or criminal, where the defendant is faced with the prospect 
of imprisonment. See, United States v. Sun Kung Kang, 468 
F.2d 1368 (9th Cir. 1972); In re Kilgo, 484 F.2d 1215 (4th 
Cir. 1973); Henkel v. Bradshaw, 483 F.2d 1386 (9th Cir. 
1973). We agree. 
 
United States v. Sun Kung Kang, 468 F.2d 1368 (1972): 
 
Appellant, an indigent, had requested appointment of 
counsel to represent him in the civil contempt proceeding. 
. . . 
 
 . . . . Threat of imprisonment is the coercion that makes 
a civil contempt proceeding effective. The civil label does 
not obscure its penal nature. (Cf.  Harris v. United 
States, (1965) 382 U.S. 162, 86 S.Ct. 352. 
  
Argersinger v. Hamlin, 92 S.Ct. 2006 (1972) at 2008 holds: 
      
[1] The Sixth amendment, which enumerated situations has 
been made applicable to the states by reason of the 
Fourteenth Amendment (citations omitted); and In Re Oliver, 
. . . , 68 S.Ct. 499,  . . . , provides specified standards 
for "all criminal prosecutions". 
One is the requirement of a "public trial". In re Oliver, 
supra, held that the right to a "public trial" was 
applicable to a state proceeding even though only a 60 day 
sentence was involved. . . ., 68 S.Ct., at 507. 
      
Another guarantee is the right to be informed of the nature 
and cause of the accusation. Still another, the right to 
confrontation. Pointer v. Texas, supra. And another, 
compulsory process for obtaining witnesses in one's favor. 
Washington v. Texas, supra. We have never limited these 
rights to felonies or to lesser but serious offences. 
      
In Washington v. Texas, supra, we said, "We have held that 
due process requires that the accused have the assistance 
of counsel for his defense, that he be confronted with 
witnesses against him, and that he have a right to a speedy 
and public trial." 388 U.S., at 18, 87 S.Ct. at 1922. 
Respecting the right to a speedy and public trial, the 
right to be informed of the nature and cause of the 
accusation, the right to confront and cross-examine 
witnesses, the right to compulsory process for obtaining 



witnesses, it was resently stated. "It is simply not 
arguable, nor has any court ever held, that the trial of a 
petty offense may be held in secret, or without notice to 
the accused of the charges, or that such cases the 
defendant has no right to confront his accusers or to 
compel the attendance of witnesses in his own behalf" 
Junker, The Right to Counsel in Misdemeanor Cases, 43 
Wash.L.Rev. 685, 705 (1968). 
 
In Re Oliver, (1948) 68 S.Ct. 499 held: 
 
[7]  First, Counsel have not cited and we have been unable 
to find a single instance of a criminal trial conducted in 
secret in any federal, state or municipal court during the 
history of this country. Nor have we found any record of 
even one such secret trial in England since abolition of 
the Court of Star Chamber in 1641, and whether that court 
ever convicted people secretly is in dispute. Summary 
trials for alleged misconduct called contempt of court have 
NOT been regarded as an exception to this universal rule 
against secret trials. 
 
[8] . . . , no court in this country has ever before held, 
so far as we can find, that an accused can be tried, 
convicted and sent to jail, when everybody else is denied 
entrance to the court, except the judge and his attaches. 
And without exception all courts have held that an accused 
is at the very least entitled to have his friends, 
relatives and counsel present, no matter what offense he 
has been charged. 
 
[15]  Nor is there any reason suggested why "demoralization 
of the court's authority" would have resulted from giving 
the petitioner a reasonable opportunity to appear and offer 
a defense in open court to a charge of perjury or to the 
charge of contempt. . . . The right to be heard in open 
court before one is condemned to too valuable to be 
whittled away under the guise of "demoralization of the 
court's authority". 
 
[16] It is "the law of the land" that no man's life, 
liberty or property be forfeited as a punishment until 
there has been a charge fairly made and fairly tried in a 
public tribunal. See Chambers v. Florida, 309 U.S. 227, 
236, 237, 60 S.Ct. 472, 477, 84 L.Ed. 716. The petitioner 
was convicted without that kind of trial. 
 



Matter of Chase, Family Court, 112 Misc.2d 436, 446 
N.Y.S.2d 1000 (1982): 
 
[1]  Richmond Newspapers, Inc. v. Virginia, ó U.S. ó, 100 
S.Ct. 2814, commands respect not only for its holding but 
for its jurisprudential and conceptual underpinnings. The 
Supreme Court instructs that all trials, civil and 
criminal, are presumptively open, in vindication of an 
independant right of access of the public and the press. 
Indeed, Richmond, at 100 S.Ct. 2829-30, holds "that the 
right to attend criminal trials is implicit in the 
guarantees of the First Amendment. . . . Absent an 
overriding interest articulated in findings, the trial of a 
criminal case must be open to the public."  . . . . 
 
[2]  The opinion of the Chief Justice and concurring 
opinions demonstrate unequivocally that the historical and 
analytical bases for the public right of access in criminal 
trials pertain equally  to civil proceedings. Those grounds 
reflect a profound Anglo-American commitment to open 
justice in criminal and civil proceedings. As identified in 
Richmond, supra, which treats each ground comprehensively: 
 
People v. Gonalez, 74 A.D.2d 928, 426 N.Y.S.2d 318 (1980): 
 
[1, 2]  It is error to close a trial court to the public 
where such a closing is not preceded by an inquiry careful 
enough to assure the court that the defendant's right to a 
public trial is not being sacrificed for less than 
compelling reasons, and such an error is reversible per se 
requiring no showing of prejudice (People v. Jones, 47 
N.Y.2d 409, 418 N.Y.S.2d 359). .. 
 
The People, etc. v. Warren O., 86 A.D.2d 895, 447 N.Y.S.2d 
517, 518 (1982): 
 
[1]  Defendant's right to a public trial was violated when 
the trial court excluded all spectators from the courtroom, 
except the defendant's mother and an unidentified man, on 
the prosecutor's representation that he "might want to use 
them" as witnesses. The persons removed included 
defendant's brother. The court failed to make any inquiry 
as to the identity of the persons present, their 
relationship to the defendant, their purpose for being 
there or whether they had any possible connection to the 
case. In fact, the defense counsel flatly stated that the 
persons present had no connection with the case, and 
otherwise objected to their exclusion. Absent showing of 



compelling necessity, exclusion of spectators deprives a 
defendant of his right to a public trial (People v. Jones, 
47 N.Y.2d 409, 418 N.Y.S.2d 359; People v. Brown, 79 A.D.2d 
659, 434 N.Y.S.2d 445). Since there was no showing of 
necessity in this case and no findings of fact with respect 
to such issues were made, reversal is required (See, People 
v. Cuevas, 50 N.Y.2d 1022, 431 N.Y.S.2d 686). 
 
Herald Co., Inc. v. Weisenberg, 89 A.D.2d 224, 455 N.Y.S.2d 
413 (1982): 
 
[2] Turning to the merits, it is first observed that every 
citizen may freely attend the sittings of every court in 
this state  (Judiciary Law, ß 4). That right may be 
asserted by the public and the press in both criminal and 
civil proceedings. (Cit. Omitted). It is clear, therefore, 
that all judicial proceedings in this state are 
presumptively open to the public and the press. This is so 
because public access to judicial proceedings promotes 
public participation in government and provides a safeguard 
for the integrity of the judicial process (Cit. Omitted). 
 
[3-5] The right of attendance is not absolute, of course 
(Cit. omitted), and where there are compelling reasons for 
closure the right may be denied. (Cit. omitted).  It is 
established, at least in criminal cases, that it may not be 
denied summarily and that the trial court must conduct a 
preliminary inquiry to determine the need for closure (Cit. 
omitted). . .  
 
While the First Amendment constitutional right of 
attendance has thus far been insured only at criminal 
trials (102 S.Ct. 2613), the Supreme Court has noted that 
historically both civil and criminal trials have been 
presumptively open (100 S.Ct. 2814, 2829 n. 17) 
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